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	Apologies
	Paul Jackson, Professor Martyna Sliwa, Maria Stanford

	Secretary 
	Bryn Morris (Registrar and Secretary)


	In attendance 
	Monica Illsley, Andrew Keeble (Director of Finance), Dr Sonia Virdee


	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	
	The Chair thanked Paul Gray, Professor Christine Raines and Professor Fabian Freyenhagen for their contributions to Council. Paul Gray had served nine years on Council and in that time it had benefited greatly from his experience, wisdom and thoughtful approach. 

	109/17

	
	It was noted that two members of Senate had been elected to become members of Council.
	110/17

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	
	Agenda item 18c was starred for discussion. 

	111/17

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	
	There were no declarations of interest.


	112/17

	4 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 15 MAY (C/17/44)


	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 15 May 2017 were approved.
	113/17

	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	None.

	114/17

	6 CHAIR’S ACTION SINCE THE LAST MEETING (C/17/45)



	
	Approved.

	115/17

	7 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/17/46)

         

	
	Council noted the Vice-Chancellor’s Report, highlighting the University’s success as a finalist in the HEA Global Teaching Award for Excellence, and it’s Gold Award in the Teaching Excellence Framework (TEF). Council congratulated the University on its performance.


	116/17

	
	In response to a request from the Registrar and Secretary, Council approved the recommendation from Senate for the appointment of the next Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education), Professor Madeline Eacott currently Head of Department of Psychology at the University of Durham, with effect from 1 November 2017. 


	117/17

	
	Secretary’s note: The appointment would now commence from 2 January 2018.


	118/17

	
	Council was updated on the launch of the new University website, noting that, in order to fully complete user acceptance testing, the launch would take place on 18 July 2017.

	119/17

	8 a) ESTATE MANAGEMENT SECTION (EMS) HEALTH AND SAFETY AUDIT ACTION PLAN: PROGRESS UPDATE (PAPER C/17/47) 



	
	The Registrar and Secretary highlighted the completion of new Legionella and asbestos management policies for approval.

	120/17

	
	It was noted that the Long Term Maintenance (LTM) plan demonstrated the level of commitment to sustaining the estate in a safe and acceptable condition, and that it had been informed by the Condition Survey. Council endorsed the long term commitment to funding delivery of the LTM plan over the period to 2023, noting that funding for each year of the plan would be confirmed on an annual basis through the planning round.

	121/17

	
	In discussion it was confirmed that an extensive review of fire safety had been undertaken across the University in the light of recent events at Grenfell Tower.  In all cases where risks assessments identified higher than a low risk rating, external validation of the University’s mitigation plan and other fire safety arrangements would be secured. 
	122/17


	
	It was noted that:
	123/17

	
	· the Towers were constructed entirely from non-flammable materials and an immediate evacuation policy was in place, as was the case for all University accommodation.  Additional heat and smoke detectors were being installed in the corridor areas and work to upgrade the fire sealing in the escape stairs would be undertaken. 


	

	
	· There were no fire safety concerns relating to the third-party operated Meadows accommodation. 

	124/17

	
	· Detailed guidance on fire safety was in place for use during student induction. 


	125/17

	
	· At University Square in Southend, the Fire Service was being consulted on the fire-rating of cladding and an internal review of fire safety procedures and staffing levels was in progress.

	126/17

	
	In discussion enhancements to the report were proposed to better reflect the good work that had been done and to indicate how system level improvements in processes and reporting were being made. Enhancements to the compliance dashboard would be reported to Council at its next meeting and on an ongoing basis.

	127/17

	
	The Treasurer commended the Director of Estates and Campus Services for the prompt action that had been taken and recently reported to Audit and Risk Management Committee. 

	128/17

	b) REVIEW OF HEALTH AND SAFETY AIMS, OBJECTIVES, ACTION PLAN FOR 
2015-2019: KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS FOR AUGUST 2017 TO JULY 2018 (PAPER C/17/48) 


	
	Council noted the revised aims and actions, including the greater emphasis on compliance. 


	129/17

	
	Council requested that the objectives and action plan could be further enhanced to more accurately reflect the range of activities and actions already being undertaken; to provide greater clarity on timescales and interim targets for fire risk assessments and training; and with revision to the KPIs such that they would reflect performance in addressing health and safety issues raised through inspection.   


	130/17

	
	It was agreed that Council should reinforce a strong health and safety culture and Health and Safety should continue to be the first item on the Council agenda. 

	131/17


	9 RECRUITMENT AND ADMISSIONS SUMMARY 2017-18 ENTRY (PAPER C/17/49) 



	
	Council noted that application numbers were ahead of the same point in the previous year, the sector as a whole and the University’s UCAS competitor group. The Deputy Vice-Chancellor commented on recent media reports on application numbers and explained the specific areas where declines had been experienced nationally, in the context of a 1% increase in application numbers from 18 year olds. It was proposed that the Chief Executive of UCAS should be encouraged to address the selective reporting of application numbers. 


	132/17

	
	It was confirmed that sufficient living accommodation was in place for the new intake and the accommodation policy enabled high levels of room occupancy.


	133/17

	
	In discussion, Council noted the differentiated approach to student recruitment across UG, PGT and PGR levels of study set out in the Recruitment Sub-Strategy that had been approved by Council. 


	134/17

	
	Council noted that PGR enrolments remained stable and that improvements had been achieved in continuation and completion rates. The importance of adequate resourcing, quality, student outcomes, research environment and the research student experience were recognised.  


	135/17

	
	Council noted the report.

	136/17


	10 BUDGET 2017-18 


	
	(a) 2017-18 BUDGET UPDATE (PAPER C/17/50)
	

	
	Council considered the update to the financial forecasts approved in May, including the impact of the recent Bond issue.  Council endorsed proposals for a temporary adjustment to the cash surplus target for 2017-18 in the context of the unique borrowing opportunity that had arisen and the importance of maintaining momentum in the delivery of strategic objectives. 


	137/17

	
	In discussion it was confirmed that the budget for 2018-19 would be determined through the planning round against the original target cash surplus of 5.5%.


	138/17

	
	It was agreed that a decision on the potential refinancing of an existing loan, should that become advantageous for the University, would be delegated to Resources Committee. 


	139/17

	
	Council commended the Director of Finance for the successful conclusion of the private placement. 


	140/17

	Approved 
	Council approved the updated Budget and Financial Forecasts. 

	141/17

	
	(b) CAPITAL INVESTMENT PLAN: 2014-19 PROGRESS UPDATE 
(PAPER C/17/51)

	

	
	The Registrar and Secretary introduced the report, drawing attention to those projects where issues had arisen and the mitigating actions being taken to address them.

	142/17


	
	In discussion, Council requested that the next progress update should be accompanied by a campus map showing the location of development sites and further information about the economic benefits of particular projects.

	143/17

	Approved 
	Council noted the current progress with and financial performance of each project. 

	144/17


	
	(c) STUDENTS’ UNION 2016-17 BUDGET UPDATE AND 2017-18 BUDGET  (PAPER C/17/52)

	

	Approved
	Council noted the positive financial performance of the Students’ Union in the current year and approved the budget for 2017-18.

	145/17

	11 DIGITAL, CREATIVE AND CULTURAL SUB-STRATEGY AND ACTION PLAN 
(PAPER C/17/53 ATTACHED)


	
	The Executive Dean for Humanities introduced the paper which set out a range of initiatives across the University’s education and research activities and addressing emerging employer requirements in the creative sector.


	146/17

	
	Success of the Sub-Strategy would be demonstrated by improved levels of student recruitment, student experience, feedback on student preparedness for employment, collaborative research grants and collaboration with Knowledge Gateway tenants.


	147/17

	
	Council welcomed and noted the Sub-Strategy and action plan. 


	148/17


	12 TEACHING EXCELLENCE FRAMEWORK (PAPER C/17/54) 



	
	The University was rated Gold in the TEF and the feedback from the TEF panel had noted that ‘students from all backgrounds achieved outstanding outcomes’.  Council welcomed this conclusion as a positive endorsement of the University’s performance across the objectives in the Education Strategy and Strategic Plan. 


	149/17

	
	Council was supportive of the University’s involvement in the pilot of subject level TEF which would help maintain momentum in pursuing the goals in the University’s Education Strategy whilst also ensuring preparedness for future iterations of the TEF, whatever those might be.

	150/17

	
	Council noted the paper and the extremely positive outcome for the University. 

	151/17

	13 GRADUATE EMPLOYABILITY: PROGRESS REPORT (PAPER C/17/55) 



	
	The Director of Employability highlighted the improvement in graduate employment, and the support provided for students transitioning into the labour market. Council noted that supporting employability was well embedded in academic departments. 

 
	152/17

	
	Council noted the steps the University was taking to prepare for the revised survey of destinations of leavers from higher education.

	153/17

	14 APPOINTMENT OF THE UNIVERSITY’S CHANCELLOR (PAPER C/17/56)  



	
	Council noted the recommendation from Senate regarding the appointment of the Rt Hon John Bercow MP as the University’s next Chancellor.  Council noted the careful consideration that had been given to his position as an MP, noting that as Speaker of the House of Commons he had renounced party affiliations and was required to be bi-partisan on party political issues.    

	154/17

	
	An internal announcement and a media release would follow, with a formal release in the Autumn possibly linked with the Regius Professorial Lecture. 


	155/17


	Approved
	Council approved the recommendation that the Rt Hon John Bercow MP be approached and asked if he would be willing to be the new Chancellor. 

	156/17

	15 FINANCIAL REGULATIONS 2017-18 (PAPER C/17/57) 



	Approved
	Council approved the proposed changes to the Financial Regulations.  
	157/17

	
	
	


	16 NEW CAPITAL PROJECTS (PAPER C/17/58)



	Approved
	Council approved the recommendations in the paper.
	158/17

	
	
	

	17 TERMLY RISK MANAGEMENT REPORT AND STRATEGIC RISK REGISTER 
(PAPER C/17/59 ATTACHED)


	Approved
	Council approved the Strategic Risk Register and noted the detailed narrative setting out supporting risk mitigations. 
	159/17

	
	
	

	18 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES 

	
	
	

	
	(a) Audit and Risk Management Committee (22 June 2017)
(paper C/17/60)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	160/17

	
	
	

	
	(b) Resources Committee (26 June 2017) (paper C/17/61)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	161/17

	
	
	


	
	(c) Remuneration Committee (26 June 2017) (paper C/17/62)


	

	
	Council reviewed the report from the Remuneration Committee detailing the decisions that had been taken by the Committee under delegated authority from Council.  Council discussed a number of issues not covered in detail in the report and requested that these be addressed more fully.


	162/17

	
	Council also requested that consideration be given to enhancing the disclosure in the University’s Financial Statements on senior staff pay beyond the minimum requirements, recognising the considerable public interest in this issue.
	163/17

	
	
	

	
	(d) Nominations Committee (26 June 2017) (paper C/17/63 attached) 
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	164/17

	
	
	

	19 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (5 JULY 2017) 
(C/17/64) 



	Approved
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	165/17

	20 STANDING ORDERS FOR MEETINGS OF THE COUNCIL (PAPER C/17/65)



	Approved
	
	166/17

	
	
	

	21 MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR THE COMMITTEES OF COUNCIL 2017-18 (PAPER C/17/66) 

 

	Approved
	 
	167/17

	
	
	

	22 DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY FOR SUMMER PERIOD



	
	Council noted the report.
	168/17

	
	
	

	23 TIMETABLE FOR DEVELOPMENT OF THE NEXT STRATEGIC PLAN (PAPER C/17/67)



	
	Council noted the report.
	169/17

	
	
	

	24 INTERNAL AUDIT STRATEGY AND ANNUAL AUDIT PLAN 1 AUGUST 2017 TO 31 JULY 2018 (PAPER C/17/68)



	
	Council noted the report.
	170/17

	
	
	

	
	
	

	25 RESEARCH AND EDUCATION ACTION PLANS 2016-17: FINAL ASSURANCE REPORT (PAPER C/17/69)  



	
	Council noted the report.
	171/17

	
	
	

	
	
	

	26 RESEARCH ACTION PLAN 2017-18 (PAPER C/17/70)


	
	Council noted the report
	172/17

	
	
	

	27 EDUCATION ACTION PLAN 2017-18 (PAPER C/17/71)


	
	Council noted the report
	173/17

	
	
	

	
	
	

	28 ANNUAL UPDATE ON PHILANTHROPIC ACTIVITIES 2016-17 (PAPER C/17/72)


	
	Council noted the report
	174/17

	
	
	

	
	
	

	29 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM STUDENT FUNDING AND FEES GROUP  
(PAPER C/17/73)



	
	Council noted the report
	175/17

	
	
	

	30 ANNUAL UPDATE ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE SUPPORTING STRATEGIES 
(PAPER C/17/74)


	
	Council noted the report
	176/17

	
	
	

	31 HEALTH AND SAFETY STANDARDS FOR THE MANAGEMENT OF ASBESTOS, LEGIONELLA AND STUDENT PLACEMENTS (PAPER C/17/75)



	
	Council noted the report
	177/17

	
	
	

	32 DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	
	Council Away Day:
Thursday 16 November 2017
9am – 5pm
Council:
Monday 27 November 2017
2pm – 5pm
Council:
Monday 19 February 2018
2pm – 5pm

Council Away Day/ Meeting:
Monday 14 May 2018
9am – 5pm
Council Away Day/ Meeting:
Thursday 12 July 2018
9am – 5pm
The University Diary of Meetings for 2017-18 and 2018-19 was attached for information.
	178/17


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business

Dr Sonia Virdee

Deputy Secretary

July 2017
Actions (in addition to recommendations approved)

	Action
	By

	1. Extend the current report to include enhancements proposed by Council members for the next meeting of Council in November, and on an ongoing basis.
	Claire Saunders

	2. Revise and recirculate for approval the Review of Health and Safety aims, objectives, action plan for 2015-19: KPI for August 2017-July 2018.
	Claire Saunders

	3. The review of Health and Safety aims, objectives, action plan should remain as the first item on the Council agenda.
	SV

	4. Raise the misuse of admissions data by the press with the Chief Executive of UCAS.
	AF

	5. Council delegated responsibility to Resources Committee for the refinancing of the existing loan.
	DC / SV

	6. The next Capital Investment Plan progress update should be accompanied by a campus map showing the location of development sites and further information about the economic benefits of particular projects to a future meeting of Council.
	Bettina Mills/ Chris Oldham

	7. Revise the Remuneration Committee report to include salaries and bonuses for other highly paid members of staff and to include additional comparative information. The revised report to be circulated to Council. 
	Katherine Free

	8. Consider the inclusion of further salary disclosure in the University’s Financial Statements.
	Andrew Keeble



